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Introduction 
 
Burkitt’s Lymphoma, a highly aggressive B-cell neoplasm, is 
rare, compromising less then 1% of all non-Hodgkin’s lympho-
mas in the United States. If diagnosed promptly, survival rates 
can be as high as 90% depending on the population. Mis-
diagnosis can lead to a delay in treatment without timely 
therapy the malignancy can be fatal.  
 
Case Description 
 
A 51-year-old Armenian male smoker with no known past 
medical history was seen in the emergency department (ED) 
with a 12-hour history of worsening acute right upper ab-
dominal pain that radiated to both shoulders. He reported 
intermittent right upper quadrant abdominal pain for the past 2 
months aggravated by food. Esophagogastroduodenoscopy 
(EGD) two months prior showed a gastric ulcer. He was given 
omeprazole and antacids which improved his pain. Abdominal 
ultrasound in the ED showed gallbladder wall thickening, 
extensive sludge formation, and pericholecystic fluid, 
“compatible with acute cholecystitis”. Physical exam of his 
abdomen was significant for a positive Murphy’s sign. His labs 
were notable for a lipase of 1304U/L and hemoglobin of 
10.7g/dl. The initial basic metabolic panel, hepatic function 
panel, and remaining complete blood count were all within 
normal limits. He was diagnosed with acute cholecystitis and 
gallstone pancreatitis and admitted to the general surgery team 
where he was started on IV antibiotics and bowel rest. By the 
second day of hospitalization, there was no improvement of 
symptoms. A computed tomography (CT) scan of abdomen/ 
pelvis was ordered out of concern for necrotizing pancreatitis. 
The CT scan showed a severely thickened and irregular 
stomach (see Figure 1). Gastroenterology was consulted for 
upper endoscopic evaluation and biopsy; the patient was 
transferred to the general medicine service. Further history 
included an 11kg weight loss over 2 months, a one-week history 
of melena, and early satiety. He denied fever, chills, or night 
sweats. The EGD revealed irregular, nodular, friable, and 
ulcerated gastric mucosal surface with loss of normal vascu-
larity. The involvement extended from the base of the cardia 
and the fundus throughout the body of the stomach wall into the 
proximal antrum. His gastric biopsy was consistent with Bur-
kitt’s Lymphoma. Further evaluation showed he was EBV and 
HIV negative and that his disease was limited to the stomach 
and pancreas with 10% involvement of his bone marrow. He 
was started on emergent chemotherapy consisting of cyclophos- 

 
 
phamide, vincristine, doxorubicin (CODOX), high-dose 
methotrexate, ifosfamide, mesna, cytarabine, and etoposide 
(M/IVAC) and responded very well. Follow up CT scan after 
his second cycle showed marked improvement of his disease 
(see Figure 2).  
 
Discussion 
 
Burkitt’s lymphoma (BL) is an extremely aggressive B cell 
non-Hodgkin’s lymphoma and comprises less than one percent 
of non-Hodgkin’s lymphomas in adults. Translocation of the c-
myc oncogene on chromosome 8 to chromosome 14 is the 
classic genetic mutation found [t(8;14)]1 and occurs in 80% of 
cases.  The translocation can also occur between the myc 
oncogene on chromosome 8 and two other immunoglobulin 
genes, t (2;8) and t(8;22). There are three subtypes of BL 
including endemic, sporadic, and immunodeficiency-associated 
that differ in their epidemiology, case presentation, and genetic 
makeup. However, they are histochemically identical. BL is 
diagnosed by pathology showing a “starry-sky” pattern of 
histiocytes and tumor cells, immunochemistry markers, and 
demonstration of the c-myc oncogene.2 Gene expression 
profiling may be utilized in the future in diagnosing BL.3 
 
The endemic form is the most common subtype found mainly 
in equatorial Africa and is associated with the Epstein-Barr 
virus. The sporadic form, which is what this patient has, is more 
common in the United States and Western Europe, albeit still 
rare with roughly 1200 patients diagnosed each year.4 It is 
usually not associated with the Epstein-Barr virus. Both the 
endemic and sporadic form of BL are more common in children 
and men and are responsible for 30-50% of pediatric cancer in 
equatorial Africa and 30% of pediatric lymphomas in the 
United States. BL only comprises less than one percent of non-
Hodgkins lymphoma in adults and is typically seen in male 
patients less than 35 years old.5 Europe has a similar incidence 
of BL of 2.2 cases per million persons per year.6 The immuno-
deficiency-associated subtype is typically associated with HIV 
compared with other immunodeficient states. The incidence of 
this subtype has not changed despite improvements in 
antiretroviral therapy. 
 
The endemic form of Burkitt’s lymphoma has a well-known 
presentation of a rapidly growing jaw or facial tumor and can 
be found in extra-nodal sites. Immunodeficiency-related BL 



  
 
usually involves the bone marrow, central nervous system, and 
lymph nodes. The sporadic form of BL, as seen in our patient, 
presents with abdominal symptoms such as bowel obstruction, 
ascites, or abdominal bleeding and can mimic an acute ab-
domen. Other presenting symptoms include tumor lysis or B 
symptoms. At the time of presentation, bone marrow 
involvement is seen in 30% of cases and disease in the central 
nervous system is seen in 15% of cases.1 Interestingly there is 
also a leukemic presentation of this disease known as Burkitt 
Leukemia.7 

 
The highly aggressive nature of the tumor requires prompt 
diagnosis and initiation of therapy.  Distinguishing BL from 
diffuse large B cell lymphoma is vital given differences in 
treatment strategies between the two malignancies.8 Traditional 
chemotherapy for diffuse large B cell lymphoma such as R-
CHOP is not as effective.9 There have been no randomized 
controlled trials of adults with BL and thus there are different 
treatment approaches available. The addition of rituximab to 
these regimens has improved survival.10 The most commonly 
used approach involves multiple rounds of intensive short-
duration combination chemotherapy accompanied by central 
nervous system prophylaxis and rituximab. This regimen, 
known as the Magrath regimen, includes CODOX-M/IVAC 
(cyclophosphamide, vincristine, doxorubicin, high-dose metho-
trexate, ifosfamide, cytarabine, etoposide) and has a 67-92% 2-
year survival.11-14 Fewer studies have been done on older 
patients but analysis from various studies show inferior 2-year 
survival outcomes on patients greater than 40 years. Some 
experts suggest using dose-adjusted EPOC plus rituximab in 
older adults while others feel short intensive chemotherapy like 
the Magrath regimen remain the standard of care.15 Given the 
serious complications associated with BL treatment an 
individual approach may be needed depending on the patient’s 
age and comorbidities. Tumor lysis syndrome is a serious 
complication of therapy.  

 
This patient’s clinical presentation was classic for cholecystitis 
and pancreatitis. It was fortuitous that a CT scan was performed 
to further evaluate for necrotizing pancreatitis: additional delay 
in diagnosis and initiation of treatment would have likely 
resulted in the patient’s death. It is important to diagnose this 
malignancy accurately and quickly given its highly aggressive 
nature. While abdominal symptoms are a common presenting 
complaint with BL it is rare for the disease to mimic pancreatitis 
not only by history but with laboratory values as well. BL 
should be considered in the differential diagnosis of all patients 
with abdominal pain. A careful review of systems (i.e. melena, 
early satiety, and weight loss) even in the most obvious of 
diagnoses such as cholecystitis and pancreatitis can help 
differentiate these common medical conditions from a more 
serious mimicking disease.  

 
In conclusion, our epidemiologic picture of a typical BL patient 
may not be accurate. This patient does not fit the classic 
description of a young male less then 35 years of age. This 
description is probably outdated. The 2009 National Cancer 
Institute Surveillance, Epidemiology and End Results (SEER) 

database shows that patients older then 40 years account for 
roughly 59% of all adult Burkitt lymphoma cases in the United 
States.15,16 This reinforces the need for more clinical trials of 
patients older then 40 with BL to further evaluate the efficacy 
and safety of treatment.  
 
Figures 
 

 
Figure 1: CT Abdomen/Pelvis with contrast showing thickened 
and irregular stomach. 
 

 
Figure 2: CT Abdomen/Pelvis with contrast 2 months later after 
initiation of therapy with CODOX-M/IVAC. 
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